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What’s your latest thinking on the economic outlook for the eurozone? Do you
see the risk of a double-dip recession?

The usual language we use for how the economy is performing is not so helpful
this year. When the economy was locked down in March and April there was a
really big drop in activity, but it was an enforced drop. We published on 1
May a set of simulations, and broadly the baseline there has been working.
The baseline had a big drop in the second quarter and an elastic bounceback
in the third quarter, and that has worked out. The narrative was that the
fourth quarter would not be a dip, but it would be a slowdown.

What is true is that the next phase is going to be tougher. We think that
about half of the drop has already been recovered. We also think there is
going to be more in the fourth quarter. By the end of the year, the European
economy is going to be still about 5 percentage points below its end-2019
level. That’s a lot less than the 15 percentage points the economy was down
in the second quarter, but a 5 percentage point drop is still a lot. Our
baseline is still a lot of recovery in the fourth quarter, a lot of recovery
next year, with the elimination of the whole gap in 2022. But the situation
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now does feel different because it’s no longer just reliant on the elasticity
of reopening the economy. It does rely on whether there are going to be more
localised lockdowns, which are happening to some extent. And it does depend
on what is going to be the behaviour of consumers and investors, and what is
fiscal policy going to look like.

We had in our baseline that there would be temporary outbreaks and temporary
resurgences, because the nature of the pandemic is that you do get waves.
It’s not too surprising that there’s some pick-up in the virus right now. The
big question, and this is why there is so much uncertainty, is: how quickly
can the current dynamic, with rising cases, be stabilised.

The approach to addressing the virus is now much more surgical. It tends to
be shutting down the entertainment sector and restaurants, but not shutting
down factories, not shutting down schools and so on. If it’s shown that you
can control the virus with serious but not universal restrictions, then
that’s more or less in line with our baseline. If it turns out we have to
really disrupt the economy more materially in order to control the pandemic,
then that’s more of a negative development.

A lot of businesses have been disrupted for six months, is there some damage
that the economy has sustained from that that we’re likely to see going
forward?

This is one of the big issues. It relates to the very extensive fiscal
support. The loss of revenue for many firms has been offset to some extent
because some of their cost base, in particular the wage bill, has been partly
taken over by the state. And then you have the ability to obtain liquidity
because of credit guarantee schemes that have been quite important as well.
All of that makes more sense when the period of lost revenue is relatively
contained.

The question whether there is longer-lasting damage to the economy is part of
the uncertainty that remains. If it turns out that most of the economy can
operate as normal most of the time, there is less fear of long-term damage
than if there is going to be more extensive interruption of activity. But you
definitely have sectors like travel, tourism, the entertainment sector, where
there is probably quite a lot of damage. The dominant issue here is not at
macro level, how the whole economy and aggregate productivity might be
affected, but for those sectors that are the most vulnerable to the crisis,
definitely a lot of support will be needed for them.

Do you see the risk of a wave of job cuts?

So far there hasn’t been a huge amount of permanent job losses. There’s been
short-time working and a lot of retention of workers, or in some cases they
may become unemployed and be rehired. Going back to the deterioration of the
lockdown and the interruption to travel and tourism, there is a reasonable
concern about whether firms will survive and whether people’s job prospects
will be damaged. We do think that is one reason why the savings rate is not
going to return to normal super quickly, because it makes sense in that
environment to have some precautionary savings. The fear of losing your job,



which in conditions of uncertainty is going to be elevated, is a real issue. 

Probably the most important thing to say about our view of the economy is
that there is a high degree of uncertainty. We publish not just our baseline
but also mild and severe scenarios and each of those scenarios is self-
validating. If good news emerges that the pandemic can be contained, that
there is better treatment, ultimately a vaccine, then the good news takes
hold and that uncertainty will fade and there are a lot of savings in bank
accounts that can go back into the economy. Alternatively, if bad news
arrives then the support for consumption and investment will be a lot weaker.
So the uncertainty is a fundamental characteristic of what we have right now.

Do you see signs of a K-shaped recovery in which some classes of workers will
do better than others?

That correlates quite strongly with the sectors. We know that the sectors
most affected are labour-intensive service sectors like restaurants, hotels,
travel, tourism. Those sectors employ a lot of younger people and these are
overall not the best paid sectors in the economy. That can feed into macro
outcomes because those classes of workers, by and large, have a much higher
consumption propensity than those that are higher paid, who will have more of
a savings margin. This is why it’s so important that the fiscal measures to
support the categories of workers in the sectors more exposed to the pandemic
are maintained.

Will the jobs that have been washed away in this crisis come back, or do you
expect a shift in the European economy toward new sectors and types of jobs?

In terms of the return of tourism – going back to restaurants and so on –
once we’re past the pandemic, I don’t see a reason why those sectors wouldn’t
fully recover. In fact, you could argue that after a long period of time of
not having the same level of entertainment, not having the same level of
tourism, there will be maybe more of a strong bounceback after the pandemic.
For business travel, and the balance between working from home or the office,
maybe there’s going to be more long-term consequences. But maybe some of that
was going to happen anyway and it’s just been accelerated by the pandemic.
And the acceleration of digitisation that we’ve seen may well be good for
productivity over the longer term.

What risks do you see to the economic outlook? How concerning is the exchange
rate of the euro?

The single biggest risk is that the pandemic is not controlled, and/or it
takes longer than is currently expected to find good treatments and a
vaccine. That outranks any other risk by some distance. What we haven’t seen
in this crisis is the amplification of the crisis by financial instability
and credit crunch issues and so on. The fact that there has been a good
degree of policy responsiveness this year, it’s important to maintain that,
because we would have had worse outcomes this year without a good deal of
policy support. And I think that’s going to remain true until the pandemic is
really vanquished.



The most important driver of inflation dynamics is the amount of slack in the
economy. When we’re operating, in the second quarter, at 15 percentage points
below 2019 levels, only half of that has been offset by now, and we’ll have a
5 percentage point gap by the end of 2020, that is by far the biggest issue
for inflation. On top of that we have had the movement in oil prices, and in
addition to that the exchange rate does matter. So the exchange rate is
important for the European economy, there is no doubt about that. But there’s
a lot going on at the moment and it’s important not to put that at the centre
of policymaking, because it’s not. The exchange rate does matter, but it’s
only one of the issues that we think about. It’s there, but it’s only one of
many factors. It’s also not so much that the central bank is looking at the
exchange rate per se, it’s the implications for the European economy and for
inflation.

The exchange rate is one issue, but the fact that there’s been a significant
recovery in the Chinese economy is quite important. The fact that, by and
large, the world economy is looking better than it did a few months ago is
quite important. The fact that there’s been a lot of policy support, not just
in the advanced economies but also in the emerging economies, is important.
The fact that European manufacturing, by and large, is open, is busy now, is
important. So the exchange rate is important but the bigger global issue is
the state of global demand, and that has recovered maybe better than
expected.

Is the exchange rate a problem at its current level?

Again, it’s not the level. What enters the dynamic calculations is the
movement in the exchange rate. That’s really what matters. And in turn it’s
the implications of that, not on a month-by-month basis but over the next
couple of years. So it’s something we’re looking at, but there’s so much
going on in the world right now, it’s just one of many factors. And compared
with the core issue, which is the pandemic itself, it in no way ranks in the
same category as that.

Given that inflation is so low and there’s a large amount of slack in the
economy, are investors correct to assume that, all else equal, the ECB will
announce another round of bond purchases?

We understand why inflation is slightly negative right now. It’s clear that
there are some purely temporary factors behind it. In Germany, for instance,
there has been a temporary VAT cut. That has quite a big impact on the price
level, but that is going to be reversed on 1 January. Another factor is that
the European economy will operate on average this year at 8 percentage points
below the 2019 level. That’s a huge amount of slack, so it’s not surprising
that we have very low or slightly negative inflation in these months.

But for next year we are projecting the economy to grow by 5 percent. The
European economy doesn’t normally grow by 5 percent, so we know there’s going
to be a lot of reduction in slack next year. And this is why we do think that
inflation is going to climb. What is true is that the current inflation level
remains far away from our goal. We don’t think that is a satisfactory
inflation outlook.



But a lot is going on this autumn – in terms of the pandemic and in terms of
fiscal policy. When we made our September forecast we didn’t know what the
budget plans for 2021 were going to be. There’s going to be a lot of budgets
announced in the next few weeks. Then we will know more about how much fiscal
support there will be for the economy in 2021. We also have to see in these
weeks what’s happening with the exchange rate, and with oil prices. We’re
going to get a lot of information.

Some of those factors may represent negative developments, but some factors
may be positive. There’s a lot of two-sided uncertainty, but we know some of
that uncertainty will be resolved this autumn. We will know the fiscal plans,
we will know more about the pandemic. So I think it’s true to say that we
would like to see a stronger momentum in inflation. Meeting by meeting we
will have to make that call: where do we think inflation is going? Because if
the outlook remains at 1.3 percent, that is far away from our goal.

So that does suggest that, all else equal, you would need to do more
stimulus?

That depends on the incoming data. It is clear that 1.3 percent is not our
goal. More than usually the incoming data will tell us a lot. Right now,
there’s a lot to learn in these weeks. It was always clear that there was
going to be a pivot in the recovery, because the initial bounceback was
mechanical in the third quarter. Now, the pace of the recovery will depend on
the pandemic dynamics, on the behaviour of households in terms of
consumption, on the behaviour of firms in terms of investment. It becomes
more of a question of economic analysis. It really is a unique period of
uncertainty. But along some dimensions the uncertainty will diminish in the
autumn because we’ll know more about the outlook for 2021.

So December’s meeting could be important?

I wouldn’t focus on any one meeting. It’s not the case that we only look at
the formal projection rounds.

Major central banks have avoided cutting interest rates deeper into negative
territory, or cutting below zero. Does that show a certain scepticism towards
negative interest rates?

We still think that the pandemic will be mostly a temporary shock. We do
think that the impact of the pandemic on GDP will be mostly gone by 2022. So
there’s maybe an 18-month horizon compared to now. Any interest rate cut
typically lasts for a long time. Typically, it’s not just that you cut the
overnight rate, but that the market infers that the rate cut will be there
for a long time, so the whole yield curve moves.

When you have an expectation of a strong movement in the economy over a
relatively short period of time, then the implications of a short-term rate
cut in the yield curve are going to be less, because the conditions that
might cause you to cut rates now are less likely to persist for so long. The
value of a rate cut is still there and we look at it all the time. It’s
perpetually looked at. We reject the idea that we are at the lower bound. We



think, overall, a rate cut would still be working the way other rate cuts
have worked. The economics of a rate cut remain. We think the rate cuts up to
now, including last September’s, have worked in the way intended; they pass
through into lower lending rates, into more credit volumes and so on. In
terms of effectiveness, we think the asset purchases have a bigger impact on
the yield curve now. But the option of going lower remains part of our policy
guidance.

Is the ECB’s strategy review likely to come to a similar conclusion to the
Federal Reserve, which recently indicated it will target an average inflation
rate of 2 percent?

All advanced economy central banks have a high degree of commonality in the
issues they face, especially: how do you conduct monetary policy when the
underlying global equilibrium real rate, r*, has trended downwards? In
addition, we all – to different degrees – are below where we would like to be
in terms of the inflation rate. One of the issues is whether the sustained
period of low inflation might get locked into inflation expectations.

In terms of our monetary policy strategy review, it’s important that our
medium-term orientation is to get inflation back to where we think it should
be. For us to be back at around 2 percent, that’s not going to happen this
year or next year. So then a key question is: how do you anchor expectations?
One version of how you might anchor expectations is the new formulation of
the Fed. But there’s a whole family of different ways of doing this.

Our current forward guidance has a lot of guidance there. The main concern
raised with us is: please tell me you’re committed, that your monetary policy
is committed to get inflation back towards the aim. Our monetary policy
today, even before the strategy review, says that we’re not going to tighten
the interest rate until we see inflation robustly converge to the aim. In
other words, we need to see a lot of evidence that the inflation outlook is
in the neighbourhood of the aim. And we have a second condition: that we’ve
seen that robust convergence reflected in realised inflation dynamics. It’s
not just that we’re forecasting two years from now that inflation is going to
pick up, but that we’ve already seen a good pickup in underlying inflation.

So there’s a lot of similarity between our current forward guidance and that
family of policies which all say: we’re not going to have knee-jerk policy
tightening, we’re going to make sure that inflation is in the neighbourhood
of where we want it to be before we tighten.

Mario Draghi suggested that the ECB’s policy target was symmetrical. Is that
accepted by the Governing Council?

How can you doubt that? We have emphasised this in our introductory statement
for at least over a year now. All the action we’ve taken since 2014 was in
order to respond to inflation that was dropping below the target. There would
be asymmetry if anyone was concerned that the ECB would quickly suppress
inflation that went above the aim but tolerate below-target inflation so long
as it was above zero and below two.



But the evidence shows that we’ve been very symmetric, that we’ve done a lot
since 2014 to respond to the fact that inflation has been too low. So in that
sense it is a symmetric target. Part of the strategy review is how else can
we communicate and have a better common understanding of what is meant by
symmetry. So we say we’re symmetric, and I think the record shows we’ve been
symmetric. But to fully understand what that means will be part of the
strategy review.

Investors seem to perceive that the Fed might be more aggressive than the ECB
in pursuing its target.

Anyone who pays attention to our policies and forward guidance knows that we
will not tighten policy without inflation solidly appearing in the data. I do
not see that the ECB has a structurally tighter orientation for monetary
policy.

European nations like Spain and Italy have very high and rising public debt.
Does the level of debt still matter? Should governments aim to reduce their
debts at some point?

It’s important to make a sharp distinction between sovereign debt and other
types of debt in the economy. We’ve seen the damage that can occur when an
economy is made very vulnerable by debt. But a lot of those examples have
both high sovereign debt and large external debt. It’s important to make a
distinction between that example and what we have now in Europe. We see an
increase in public debt, but we are not seeing economies running a high
current account deficit.

The eurozone as a whole is running a current account surplus. Simultaneously,
household savings are extremely high at the moment. The fact that the
sovereign may have increased its debt is macroeconomically necessary given
the situation. But also in terms of the longer-term consequences, it’s a very
different scenario to having a lot of sovereign debt twinned with a lot of
net external debt.

Under current conditions it’s important that fiscal policy is active and
responds to the needs of the economy. We think the maximum hit to the economy
is this year, but there will still be below-normal operations next year. So
it’s important to have a lot of fiscal support next year, but it’s going to
be obviously directionally less than this year. But a lot of these measures
are temporary in nature. We have had problems in the past because the fiscal
deficit was structural in nature and you needed to have a lot of adjustment,
spending cuts and tax rises, to close it. In the current context a lot of the
work will be done by the recovery in the economy. 

This pandemic might last for a sustained period, but it is temporary. Once
this is over, debt ratios will be a lot higher in Europe. And at that point
it will be important to think about what kind of policy frameworks will not
only stabilise the debt ratio but also bring it down over time. Because one
other lesson from this crisis is that it shows the value of fiscal space. If
you want to have a suitably countercyclical fiscal policy when shocks happen,
you have to create some room in the good years, when the European economy has



recovered. So we will want to see debt ratios come down to some extent. That
message has to be there. The calculation of what that looks like, I think,
can wait.

It is also worth taking into account that the trend interest rate has come
down, because of the policy support we have put in place and also the
cyclical slump in investment demand combined with cyclically high savings
ratios. There’s also a cyclical component to the low interest rate
environment. Governments can take advantage of the fact that the trend
interest rate is lower than it was 20 years ago. It’s still important that
the debt ratio comes down, but a growing economy can do a lot.

Do you think the 60% debt-to-GDP level outlined in the EU Treaty is still
important?

It’s in the EU treaty. In economic terms, the most important issue is having
debt ratios come to a safe level over time. The calculation of that level
will depend on the country and will probably also depend on the time horizon
you’re looking at. Debt ratios over time should return to a safe level, but
let me emphasise that the dominant interpretation of “safe” should be
“macroeconomically safe”. This means governments can respond to another shock
with countercyclical measures. There would be macroeconomic risk in leaving
debt ratios at too high a level.

Is there a risk that the ECB finds it can’t change its policies in future
because government debt ratios are so high?

Right now we have this accommodative monetary policy, because we think the
European economy is operating below potential and it needs monetary support
to recover. We have signalled the conditions needed for our policy to tighten
once the economy has recovered. Essentially, the conditions under which we
would tighten policy are driven by the inflation outlook.

That’s an important signal to governments. The interest rate policy is
crystal clear and if the conditions in respect of inflation warrant a
tightening of policy, that’s what the ECB is going to do. Those are
conditions where the European economy is doing well, where the slack has
disappeared, where there’s a high degree of confidence. Under those
conditions the fiscal conditions will look very different in terms of the
ability to revise fiscal policies.

What do you think will happen to the ECB’s bond holdings? Could these bonds
be held for decades?

We’ve set out the conditions under which these portfolios will be rolled off.
It’s not the case that there’s a commitment to perpetually hold onto them.
We’ve said that when the inflation outlook allows it, they will be rolled
off. 

With the asset purchase programme, we’ve said that we’ll have net purchases
until shortly before the period when we might tighten policy and the end of
reinvestment will be dated after that. The pandemic emergency purchase



programme (PEPP) is an exceptional measure, so how long we hold onto those
assets could be different. We’ve said we’ll maintain the portfolio until the
end of 2022, and that we will not let the roll-off of that portfolio
interfere with our monetary policy. So that is saying that you do have to be
careful about how you roll the portfolio off over time. But it’s also clear
that the PEPP is a temporary measure. If the monetary conditions allow it,
these portfolios will be rolled off. This is fundamental to protecting our
independence.

How could this crisis affect labour productivity in the eurozone? Is there a
risk that the ECB’s policies will help to keep afloat unviable “zombie”
companies?

Increased digitalisation accelerates new ways of working, and that effect is
non-trivial. At the ECB, we’ve found our ability to do business with less
travel cost is there. So I think that productivity gain is real. There has
been a critique that the European economy has been doing too little by way of
public investment. Now, through this very innovative scheme – the EU recovery
fund – that will, we think, have a significant impact on productivity,
especially for those countries that are the biggest net recipients.

It’s also very important to remember the counterfactual. Easy monetary and
fiscal policies are important to protect productivity. The worst impact on
productivity would materialise if we allowed unnecessary recessionary forces,
if we allowed that through a lack of monetary and fiscal support, a lack of
demand. Then a lot of firms would go under that shouldn’t have to.

It is also worth keeping in mind that, over the last five to six years, the
ECB and European supervisors have made a lot of progress on resolving non-
performing loans, which have historically been the biggest concern in terms
of zombie companies. When you think about low interest rates, we think the
number of firms that would not survive if the interest rate were higher is
quantitatively visible but small. So when you quantify it we don’t think that
low interest rates as such are a big source of zombie dynamics.

And even if it’s true that some firms are kept alive by low interest rates,
the costs of raising interest rates so that such firms would be shut down,
the cost of doing that would far exceed any benefit in terms of cutting off
those firms.

There seems to be a lot more job creation in the United States than in Europe
during this recovery – is that a concern?

One basic difference in how the US and European economies operate is
reallocation within the firm versus reallocation across firms. In the United
States, new entrants bring new technologies and then the existing firms shut
down. That’s one way to operate the economy. A different way is adjustment
within the firm. To switch for example from on the street to online retail,
is that taking place by existing employees switching jobs?

Do you see a case for a bigger role for the state in the European economy?



At the very early stage of the discovery process for certain industries, I
think there’s a strong case for more public research and development. The
logic of the public sector making big bets on the private sector is not
untroubled, historically. But you can see the case for having a degree of
resilience in supply chains, for example in response to changing energy
prices. But that doesn’t mean that the supply chain needs to be national in
nature. The EU is an example where the states, rather than having national
solutions, work together.


